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July 1, 2009

MEMORANDUM
TO:
CRAC Members and Interested Parties

FROM:
Tom Eckman, Chair


Charles Grist, Vice-Chair
SUBJECT:
Summary of June 19 and June 24 Meeting and Staff Response

Summary of June 19, 2009 Conservation Resources Advisory Committee Meeting

Council staff opened the meeting by expressing its appreciation for all of the time and effort that Bonneville, utility and staff from other organizations and consulting firms have dedicated to the review of its regional conservation resource assessment. Council staff believes this work will pay large dividends as the region accelerates its conservation acquisition programs.

Staff then turned to the issue of the difference between its assessment of the contribution of CFLs to total regional savings and that presented by PCC and PNUCC at the Council meeting in Whitefish, MT.  Staff presented a revised estimate of the savings from CFLs and non-CFL activities for 2007 and 2008. At the Whitefish Council meeting staff stated that its preliminary estimate of conservation savings from non-CFL measures was 150 MWa in 2007 and 160 MWa in 2008.  Based on more in-depth discussions with NEEA staff, the Council staff’s current estimates are that non-CFL savings were about 140 MWa in both 2007 and 2008.   The primary reason for the revision was that NEEA reduces both the savings it claims as well as those reported to it by its utility partners to account for CFL sales that replaced previously-installed CFLs.  This and a small adjustment to correct a data base error resulted in an 10 MWa reduction in total regional savings in 2007 and a 15 MWa reduction in 2008 regional savings from CFLs.  Staff concluded from its review of the data that Bonneville and the public utilities have had a substantially higher reliance on CFLs than the Energy Trust of Oregon (ETO) and the regions investor owned utilities.  Bonneville’s representative on the CRAC agreed with this assessment.

Following the discussion of CFLs, the meeting was devoted to reviewing analysis prepared by Bonneville, two consultants and about 20 public utilities (Workgroup).  The Workgroup presented analysis of the Council staff’s conservation assessment and proposed 5-year conservation targets.  The Conservation Resources Advisory Committee (CRAC) listened to the presentations and offered initial reactions and comments on some aspects of the Workgroup’s presentation and concepts.  The meeting ended with a Council staff presentation of its analysis and recommendations on 5-year conservation targets.  The staff presentation was an amended version of the presentation that staff made to the Council in June at the meeting in Whitefish, MT.  

At the close of the meeting several Workgroup members felt that inadequate time had been available for sufficient dialogue on the issues they had raised. Other CRAC members asked if there would be a formal response to the Workgroup from staff.  In response to the desire to continue dialogue on the issues raised at the meeting an additional CRAC meeting was scheduled. The meeting was held on June 24th to discuss the draft conservation Action Plan.  At the June 24th meeting it was agreed to hold another CRAC meeting on July 2nd to continue the dialogue on technical issues raised by the Workgroup and to allow the staff to present its response.

The remainder of this memo is an attempt to summarize the concepts and analysis presented by the Workgroup, summarize reactions of the CRAC and provide formal responses from Council staff.  Minutes of the meeting will be available at:  http://www.nwcouncil.org/energy/crac/Default.htm

 HYPERLINK "http://" 
http:/// after they are approved by the CRAC.  The presentations of the Workgroup and staff are available at http://www.nwcouncil.org/energy/crac/meetings/2009/06/Default.htm.

Workgroup Presentation 1:  Technical Considerations.  Rich Arneson, Tacoma.

Rich Arneson raised technical issues regarding three measures on the Council’s conservation assessment; Heat Pump Water Heaters (HPWH), Residential Lighting (CFLs) and Industrial Energy Management measures.  

HPWH:  Arneson recommended moving the HPWH to an emerging technology watch list, rather than a conservation target.  Arneson identified key reservations to this technology in the supply curves for deployment 2010-1014.

· The HPWH was not “available” during the development of the 6th Plan

· The RTF has not vetted the 6th Plan HPWH assumptions

· The Council over estimates regional applicability due to water heater location

· Substandard first-hour recovery ratings of HPWH

· Poor climate suitability in the PNW which would lower performance assumptions

· Council installation costs are too low

· Historic performance is suspect and there have been no successful programs

CRAC Comments Summarized:

Ken Keating asked staff to clarify its assumptions on exhaust ventilation and cost.  Tom  

Eckman identified that the bulk of the savings from HPWH come from the replacement of existing electric water heaters when they fail. The estimated costs are incremental over a high-efficiency (EF-0.94) new electric resistance water heater.  Jeff Harris acknowledged there is some uncertainty regarding whether or not HPWH products to be offered this fall will be appropriate for the PNW climate.  But the savings potential is huge and low cost and can not be ignored.  He has more issues with market delivery than with the technology.  Ken Eklund identified that large tank size or exhaust air can alleviate potential ambient temperature problems.  Karen Meadows said that the issue is how the Plan should treat measures with uncertainty.  Mary Smith said the issue is how to treat uncertain measures in the targets.   

Staff Analysis and Response HPWH: 
Concern: The HPWH was not “available” during the development of the 6th Plan

Staff Response: First, the Plan does not prescribe the measures that utilities use to achieve its conservation target.  However, assuming this were the case, HPWH would have to save a cumulative total of 12.2 MWa by the end of 2014 or about one percent of the staff’s proposed 1200 MWa target.  Nevertheless, while HPWH are expected to contribute a very small fraction towards meeting the region’s near term conservation targets they are expected to play a much larger role post-2014.  While a concern has been raised that this technology is not currently available for sale, the Act’s requires that any resource included in the Plan to be “reliable and similarly available within the time it is needed.”  The Act does not require that the resource be available at the time the Plan is adopted. For example, the draft Plan will also includes both geothermal and wind resources. These resources and the transmission lines necessary to connect them to the regional power grid have yet to be sited, licensed and built.

In developing its regional assessment of the potential savings available from HPWH staff relied heavily on data and analysis prepared for the US Department of Energy’s (DOE) rulemaking process on water heating.  Before DOE promulgates any standard it carries out detailed analysis of the costs and benefits associated with the options for improving the efficiency of the appliance or equipment under review.  At the very outset of this process, DOE conducts a “screening analysis” to determine whether a particular measure or technology will be considered.
  DOE’s review of HPWH found that this technology satisfies all of its screening criteria, which include 1) Technological feasibility, 2) Practicability to manufacture, install and service on a scale necessary to serve the relevant market at the time the standard takes effect and 3) Impact on the performance of the product for consumers.  The DOE is required to publish a final rule amending energy conservation standards for residential water heaters no later than March 31, 2010.  Under the federal law governing  DOE standards setting, these standards will take effect five years from their adoption, in this case, no later than March 31, 2014.  Staff viewed DOE’s decision to consider HPWH as a minimum federal standard within five years as evidence their “technological and market readiness.”

Concern: The RTF has not vetted the 6th Plan HPWH assumptions.

 Staff Response: The primary issue raised at the meeting was that the RTF did not review the assumptions used to determine the regional potential (e.g., number of applicable units) and ramp rates.  Staff agrees that this is indeed the case.  However, staff does not agree that this should be viewed with concern.  The RTF was not asked to review input assumptions of this type for any measure included in the Council’s conservation supply curves.  The RTF’s role has historically focused on establishing measure cost and savings or evaluation protocols.  

The vetting of assumptions used to determine the aggregate conservation potential for measures is one of the primary functions of the CRAC.  One it is carrying out with great vigor and thoroughness.  Moreover, in addition to soliciting the CRAC’s review of these assumptions, staff held two full-day stakeholder meetings to explain all of the inputs to the Council’s conservation resource assessment.  Staff’s analysis, and updates have been was posted on the web for review by interested parties since February 2009.

Concerns: The Council over estimated regional applicability of HPWHs. Their application is much more limited due to the location of most water heaters, poor climate suitability and an underestimate of their installed cost.

Staff Response and Analysis: Staff assumed that HPWHs could be installed in one-half of the single family and manufactured homes with electric water heat in the region over the next 20 years. Staff assumed that the HPWH, if located inside the home would vent its exhaust air to the home’s exterior.  If the HPWH was located outside the home, it would receive its supply air from inside the home. Installing HPWH in these configurations ensures that the air supplied to the HPWH is nearly always at or above 60 degrees F and the cooled exhaust air does not increase the heating load of the home.  These configurations eliminate the “low temperature” performance impact and permit HPWHs to be installed in all areas of the region since their performance is independent of local climatic conditions.

However, staff agrees that the installed cost of some HPWH in the region were understated.  The DOE analysis of HPWH installation cost assumes an average of $560 for a typical 50 gallon unit compared to $457 for a standard resistance water heater (2007$).  Staff used this average incremental installation cost for all units.  This “average” represents a mix of new and existing units installed indoors and outdoors in vented and unvented configurations.  The DOE estimated that the incremental installation cost for units in the “vented” configuration assumed by staff  were similar to cost of installing a condensing gas water heater, or about $425.  DOE also assumed that these installations might require an addition $100 to cover the cost of a booster fan, venting kit and weatherproof duct termination.

Using the values for all HPHW in the region increases their total installation cost by $145 from $560 to $706 (2007$).  Staff updated its analysis of HPW cost effectiveness assuming this higher installation cost.  The revised assumption reduces the Total Resource Cost Benefit-to-Cost ratio from 2.2 to 1.8 and increases the Total Resource levelized cost from just under $20 MWH to $26 MWH.  Even with the higher average installation cost HPWHs remains highly cost-effective.

Concern: HPWH have substandard first-hour recovery ratings

Staff Response and Analysis: All of the manufacturers who have announced their intention to supply HPWHs provide electric resistance backup in their units.  As a result, staff assumed that consumers should see the a comparable first-hour recovery rate for a HPWH as they would similar sized electric resistance water heater.

Concern: Historic performance is suspect and there have been no successful programs

Staff Response and Analysis: Staff had previously reviewed the Oak Ridge National Laboratory report on the results of a field test of HPWH presented by the Workgroup at the CRAC meeting.  The Workgroup highlighted study results where two of three Nothwest installations performed poorly compared to other installations across the Country.  Staff had previously discussed the performance of these units with the report’s principal author (Dr. John Tomlinson) when he presented its findings at a HPWH workshop sponsored by the Council in 2002.  The report and Dr. Tomlinson explained that the Seattle household had the highest hot water use of all test locations and the Portland site the lowest hot water use.  The high hot water demand required more use of the backup resistance elements, hence produced less, but still significant (40%) savings.  On the other hand, due to the low hot water demand in the Portland household, the tank “de-stratified” causing the lower resistance element to energize, even when the heat pump could have met all of the necessary water heating demand. 

Staff also notes that with regard to cold climate performance, although two of the units in the PNW exhibited low savings, the third unit in Hillsboro, OR produced the second highest COP of all sites, and units in Connecticut and South Dakota - both cold climates, achieved COPs above 2.0.  Moreover, as stated above, staff assumed that HPWH would be installed using venting configuration that isolated their performance from local climatic conditions.

Residential Lighting (CFLs covered by federal standards):  Arneson raised several issues around the idea that the Council analysis inappropriately excluded from it’s target any  savings from CFLs covered by the federal standards adopted in 2007 and effective beginning in 2010.  Arneson stated that significant potential remains 2010-2014.  Arneson made the following points:

· Actual saturation of CFLs is below draft plan assumption

· The federal phase-out of incandescent bulbs ends in 2014

· Council did not consider savings from halogen to CFL bulbs which may erode CFL savings assumed in the Plan

· There are low-income, rental unit and other niches were CFL saturation is low and could provide valuable savings in the near term

Arneson recommended several changes

· Count CFL savings towards targets in a stair-step phase out

· Evaluate savings from federal standards, particularly halogen bulbs

· Consider a program to promote high-efficiency CFLs

CRAC Comments Summarized:  Many CRAC members thought is would be OK to count some CFLs towards the targets.  But there was disagreement about what to count and  whether it should add to the proposed targets.  Many thought the savings from niche CFLs, should not substitute for other measures also identified as cost-effective and achievable.  Fred Gordon said that Energy Trust of Oregon (ETO) took federally-covered CFLs out of its portfolio one year ago.  ETO is now focusing on specialty CFLs like those recommended in 6th Plan.  Gordon indicated that the ETO might consider adding some CFLs back in as a cost-effective short-term niche opportunity.  Workgroup members said that the intent was not to challenge the proposed targets.  Instead they are seeking an accurate reflection of the marketplace, and a reasonable and meaningful target.  Ralph Cavanagh made a plea to the CRAC to make judgment about the aggregate target and its reasonableness.  Of course, the program-by-program implementation will be different than expected.  The overall target is about one percent of system consumption per year.  Is that reasonable? 

Staff Response and Analysis: Staff agrees that the market penetration in low income and rental housing is well below the regional average.  The Council supply curve analysis assumes that these savings would be captured by federal standards by 2020.  However, the Council’s portfolio analysis clearly shows that securing low cost energy efficiency savings early results lower economic cost and provides risk mitigation benefits to the region.  Staff believes that capturing savings from CFLs installed in low income and rental households earlier in the planning period would be advantageous.  However, staff also believes it would require different and likely more expensive program delivery mechanisms than those that have achieved higher market penetration in non-low income and rental market segments.  That is, the region could not rely on current program designs, such as “Change a Light” or retail coupons, since these programs have failed to penetrate these two niche markets. 


Staff estimated the potential savings from CFLs available in the low income and rental housing across the region.  According to Census Bureau approximately 12% of the region’s household fell below the federal poverty level in 2007.  Also according to the Census Bureau, almost 33 percent of the region’s households were renters in 2007.  In order to establish an “upper bound” on the potential savings from CFLs in these two niche markets, staff assumed there was no overlap between renters and low-income households.  Staff further assumed that the objective of programs targeted at these two markets would be to raise the saturation of CFLs in those households to a level equivalent to the average of the remainder of the market, or roughly 10 - 12 lamps per home. Under these assumptions, total regional potential savings in low-income and rental housing is at a maximum between 140 - 165 MWa.  A more realistic estimate might be to assume there is at least a fifty percent overlap between renters and low-income households, in which case the total savings from these markets might be 70 to 80 MWa.  In order to remain consistent with the Council’s analytical methodology adding savings from CFLs installed in low income and rental households to the regional conservation potential would also required than they be removed from the load forecast.  Due to their low cost and relative ease of implementation, savings from these markets would also result in higher five year targets.

Staff also agrees that there is some chance that the 30 percent improvement in efficiency levels called for in the federal standards could be achieved by non-CFL lighting technologies, undercutting the anticipated savings from the standards.  It is impossible to determine whether these lower efficiency technologies will be cost-competitive with CFLs between 2012 and 2020 when the second step of the federal standards take effect. Therefore, staff has included in the draft Action Plan, a recommendation that as part of the biennial review of the Council’s plan should include an assessment of the status of the residential lighting market.

Although the CRAC did not specifically raise this issue, staff believes that savings from CFLs that are attributable to the prior investments Bonneville, ETO and the region’s utilities have made through NEEA should also somehow be addressed in setting the regional targets.  NEEA forecasts that between 25 and 30 MWa of annual savings from CFLs covered by the federal standard will occur in 2010 and 2011 as a result of their market transformation activities between 2005 and 2009.  Currently, these savings are included in the Council’s load forecast and are not included in the regional assessment of conservation resource potential.  However, staff is concerned that savings from market transformation investments may be perceived as not counting towards the region’s conservation targets, when in fact they are.  One potential approach would show these savings as part of the regional target, but note that they are anticipated to occur without further investment.  While this issue is currently most germane to treatment of CFLs savings, it is anticipated that NEEA will face this same issue as it targets other markets with similarly large potential savings.

Industrial Energy Management and Optimization Measures:  Arneson recommended further reducing measure ramp rates used by staff to reflect challenges perceived by some of the utilities.  He cited several factors that may reduce near-term achievability of these measures.  These included:

· Competition with non-energy projects for limited customer investment capital

· Recent reductions in industrial engineering staff

· Council examples are unique, few firms can achieve such savings 

· M&V Protocols needed to claim verified savings are not well defined
CRAC Discussion Summarized:  

Workgroup member Doug Swier stated he was very uncomfortable with savings estimates and ramp rates for pulp and paper based on ten years of experience at Cowlitz PUD.  Jim Lazar countered that incentives offered were very small.  What would happen if utilities offered to pay full value of the energy savings?

Staff Response and Analysis:  

· The ramp rates for the measures & practices in question have already been reduced significantly to reflect these same concerns raised earlier.  The original higher ramp rates were recommended by the firm that prepared the industrial assessment and are based on their collective judgment, experience and familiarity with these activities across the country an offshore.

· This reduction was discussed by CRAC on April 17, 2009 where there was a lively debate between NEEA staff and the Northwest Energy Efficiency Council on the readiness and availability of qualified PNW private-sector industrial expertise to help firms develop these business practices.  Good points were made on both sides.  Staff believes its modified ramp rate assumptions are a reasonable approximation of achievability.

· The Council’s estimates of savings from these measures already takes into account that they are only applicable at the largest of firms in a few industries.  

· Staff gauged whether its overall industrial targets are reasonable by looking at recent regional industrial savings reports.  Reported industrial savings for 2005 to 2007 ranged between 32 and 38 MWa per year.  Staff’s proposed industrial targets ramp from 35 to 55 MWa per year and average 45 MWa per year and over the 5-year period.  This would be about a 30 percent increase over regional 2005-2007 levels.

· Public utilities serve about 55 percent of regional non-DSI industrial load.  However, in the 2005-2007 time period, only about 20 percent of industrial savings were reported by public utilities and BPA.  Based on this data it appears that savings in IOU service territories are already meeting or exceeding more than their “share” of the Council’s proposed 2010-2014 targets for industrial conservation.  The data also explains the large gap between current activities and Council targets perceived by BPA and some public utilities.  There may be some good reasons for the differences.  But it also may mean that significant increases in industrial conservation are possible in the 2010-2014 timeframe for the public utility system.  BPA is already gearing up for a renewed effort in industrial and Council staff believes this effort will uncover new opportunities to meet the targets in the near future.  

Workgroup Presentation 2:  Process review and readiness issues.  Lauren Gage BPA.

Gage summarized the process the Workgroup used to develop its analysis and recommendations.  A consultant, Cadmus, was retained to help develop the analytic review.  A significant amount of Workgroup resources were dedicated to reviewing the details of the development of the Council’s analysis.  NEEA provided data and information based on its market transformation work in specific markets.  The workgroup review concluded that the Council’s conservation analysis is robust with regard to overall conservation potential and cost.    

Gage identified the large gap between the Council’s staff’s proposed five-year targets and the current conservation activities of the BPA and public utility system.  This determined the focus of the main body of the Workgroup 2 analysis on the “readiness” of each of the conservation bundles identified by the Council.  Gage characterized the work as preliminary and suggested it would be a good framework for discussing research needs and appropriate implementation strategy with a broader regional group.  

The group divided readiness into three levels, Full/Partial/Low.  It identified four aspects of readiness; Technology, Verified Savings, Market, and Program.  Each of the Council’s measure bundles were assessed for the four areas of readiness.  Summary charts of readiness were presented.  The charts indicated how much of the proposed 5-year conservation targets were Full/Partial/Low readiness based on the assessment of the workgroup.

CRAC Discussion Summarized:  

Cavanagh:  Asked whether the Workgroup had considered there may be positive surprises too.  That some measures or program will capture savings faster than the staff estimated.

Eckman:  Questioned the Workgroup assessment of partial readiness for measures without “deemed” savings by the RTF.  He suggested that program evaluations could substitute for RTF deemed savings and thus promote many measures from Partial to Full readiness.  

Cavanagh:  Suggested that more resources are needed to support the RTF to help accelerate the readiness of savings estimates. 

Keating:  Questioned the Workgroup decision to group Partial and Low readiness together.  He suggested instead grouping Partial and Full readiness together which paints a much different picture.  Keating noted that Low readiness is a very small fraction of the proposed five-year targets for any of the readiness categories the Workgroup identified - less than 100 MWa out of 1200 MWa.  

Lazar:  Agreed there are uncertainties in the conservation assumptions as in all assumptions in the 6th Power Plan including gas prices, carbons costs, or the cost of wind generation.  He urged the group to recognize that high conservation acquisition rates emerge from all of the uncertainties analyzed in the Council’s portfolio modeling and sensitivity analysis.  The high conservation targets proposed by staff are not exactly right but they are a close approximation of the optimal resource development which would be hugely valuable to the region.  

Gordon:  Sees the targets as attainable in the near term.  Energy Trust is already targeting more than its “share” of the Council targets based on its own assessment in the service territories it serves.  He believes the region can ramp up to the proposed levels at the same time it develops the technology, markets and verified savings estimates of the more difficult measures.  

Group:  There was further discussion about to what degree it is appropriate to set targets without complete understanding the likely success of development and implementation aspects of each measure.  While no consensus was reached on the issue, there was general agreement that outcomes will be different than expectations for individual elements and on the whole.

Staff Analysis:  

· The Workgroup analysis is an excellent first step that could form the basis of a thoughtful, multi-year, strategic and tactical plan to achieve the proposed targets.  Staff hopes that building on the analysis will identify specific actions, budgets, and milestones needed to achieve the targets.

· Staff generally agrees that some measures or program bundles are less ready than others.  Staff’s analysis uses year by year measure penetration assumptions, or ramp rates, to account for the readiness of each of the measures and the region’s ability to accelerate activities.  So in effect staff believes it has accounted for varying degrees of readiness in its assessment.

· Staff agrees there is uncertainty about the pace at which readiness can be overcome.  But we disagree that the uncertainty is predominantly in the direction of slower penetration rates.  

· Staff believes that removing readiness barriers can take place concurrently with achievement of the proposed average megawatt targets.  Staff agrees that resources need to be dedicated to both of those efforts simultaneously.  That is how the region has been doing conservation for the last 25 years.

Technology Readiness:  

· The measures identified as lacking full technological readiness by the Workgroup are:  HPHW, TVs, LEDs for specialty lighting, Exterior lighting, Commercial Recommissioning, Low Pressure Distribution Systems, Rooftop Optimization, Industrial Energy Project Management, Plant Energy Management, and Integrated Plant Energy Management and non-CVR distribution efficiency.
· Staff disagrees with the Workgroup’s assessment of technological readiness for all of the measures identified as Partial and Low readiness.  Or we do not understand how the Workgroup determines technology readiness.  Staff believes there is adequate evidence that all the measures in its conservation assessment are technologically ready or will be so by 2010.  Technological readiness is one of the key criteria for inclusion in the assessment.  Staff also notes that there are other measures that are technologically ready but are not in the assessment for lack of time to include them.  These could add upside savings potential in the next five years.  For example, measures with promising savings not now included in the assessment include, commercial cooking equipment, evaporative cooling equipment, and a suite of measures in large-scale information technology centers and server farms. 

RTF Status/Verified Savings Readiness:  

· Staff generally agrees that there are uncertainties around the savings estimates for the measures characterized as Partial and Low by the Workgroup.  These measures include Ductless Heat Pumps, Demand Control Ventilation, Integrated Building Design, Controls Commissioning, Signage Lighting, Network PC, and small-scale Computer Servers.  But savings verification is already underway for the largest of these Ductless Heat Pumps.  Further, savings verification on others can be done concurrently with deployment.  Once verified, savings estimates can be adjusted, up or down.  It is an iterative process with these measures just as it is with all measures deployed across the region.  While savings adjustments introduce uncertainty, staff disagrees with the implication that the uncertainty is all one way - that all savings estimates will be adjusted down when verified.  

· Staff does not agree that RTF “approval” of deemed savings needs to delay implementation or slow penetration rates more than assumed by staff.  Program evaluations can be used in place of RTF deemed savings and may be a preferable solution to expedite conservation ramp up. Indeed, staff estimates that well over 50 percent of the regional savings potential is available from measures or practices that will require program or project evaluations instead of deemed savings estimates.  Compared to reliance on “deemed” saving, use of custom calculations and program evaluations provides considerably more flexibility to tailor programs to specific local conditions and “bundle” measures into more attractive or administratively-simpler packages. The RTF has already adopted recommended evaluation protocols (e.g. IPMVP) that can be used to establish savings.  While use of evaluation rather than deemed values presents program administrators with some risk and adds costs, staff believe that delaying program implementation also creates risks and adds cost, since savings are also delayed.

Market Readiness:  

· Staff generally agrees that market readiness is an issue for the measures identified by the Workgroup.  However, staff believes its proposed ramp rates for penetration take market readiness into account.  

· Staff agrees that significant resources are required to understand how best to improve market readiness, to do market research that will identify good programs and implementation mechanisms and to develop better market relationships with non-utility providers.  Staff is concerned that there are not enough resources dedicated to these activities now.  

Workgroup Presentation 3:  Gauging Uncertainty of the Target and Proposal to Accommodate Uncertainty, Jill Steiner, Snohomish PUD
Jill Steiner summarized concerns of the Workgroup:  The staff’s proposed targets appear high, the high targets require a high success rate at ramping up uncertain new initiatives, historical achievements may not be good indicators of future success, and the need to sustain high conservation acquisition levels, beyond the five-year time frame, must be taken into consideration.  

Steiner described the Workgroup approach to assessing uncertainty.  First it reviewed and revised Council staff’s measure-by-measure ramp rate assumptions.  Results of the Workgroups revised ramp rates for the measure-by-measure analysis reduced staff’s proposed five-year cumulative target by about 15 percent.   

The Workgroup also did an uncertainty analysis which reduced “realization rates” for measures it identified as Low or Partial readiness.  The results of the lower realization rates analysis showed a similar 15 percent reduction to 5-year target on average across a range of realization rate assumptions.   The lowest uncertainty was in the market readiness category and was 30 percent below the ‘full” realization rate.  The highest was 100 percent of the “full” realization rate.

Finally the Workgroup applied a “margin of error” analysis where they propose setting a target at 80 percent of expected to account for the fact that even best efforts may not be as successful as anticipated.  

The Workgroup also identified that future avoided costs may not be as expected.  This would impact the amount of conservation perceived as cost effective.  The Workgroup estimated that a 15 to 20 percent difference in the conservation cost-effectiveness threshold produced a 5-year cumulative target difference of about 75 MWa.  

Steiner summarized the Workgroup’s thinking on how to address conservation uncertainty in the Council Plan.  The Workgroup suggested the Council set a lower regional target of about 1000 MWa over five years, combined with measureable milestones to address progress towards the more uncertain measures and programs identified in the Council’s assessment.  The milestones would include a regional research agenda that contains specific objectives, priorities and funding commitments with milestones for monitoring progress and making decisions to address the elements with higher levels of uncertainty proposed Council targets.  Steiner expressed a desire to be judged successful if the region hit a 1000 MWa target and made strong progress towards measureable non-energy targets for the more uncertain elements.  Part of this desire is due to potential I-937 penalties for not achieving targets.  But it is also driven by the desire to have achievable goals commensurate with their abilities to influence them.

CRAC Comments Summarized:

There was general agreement that there is uncertainty about the likely success of conservation efforts.  However, there was a widely-held reaction from CRAC members that the Workgroup uncertainty analysis was heavily biased towards less conservation.  Workgroup members countered that this was not universally true - some of their changes increased near-term targets for some measures.  A lively discussion followed.  Fred Gordon noted a study that ETO staff did last year that showed strong historic bias of planning studies to systematically under predict success.  There are a lot of historic examples of not predicting the upside.  Ken Keating agreed and pointed out that he saw the same tendency at NEEA too.  Ralph Cavanagh again pleaded with the utilities to look at the Council’s targets in aggregate and to not score this by target setting.

There was considerable agreement among those present that more specificity in the Council’s draft action plan should be developed to identify actions, besides energy savings targets, that could indicate progress towards conservation goals.  But some expressed strong reservations that substituting measureable actions for energy-savings targets would result in inadequate budgets, infrastructure development, planning, implementation activity and overall lower achievements.  Steve Weiss and Stan Price reminded the group that the region has a poor track record of making good on “pledges” to do better.  

The discussion turned to identifying conservation budgets as a non-energy savings metric to measure regional activity.  There was not agreement on what recommendations the Council should make regarding conservation budgets.  The group discussed whether the Action Plan should contain budgets for conservation.  Karen Meadows suggested the need for specificity of actions, but not budgets.  Jim Lazar disagreed and suggested that the 6th Plan should, at least, identify a range of costs needed to accomplish the conservation so utilities and regulators could scale their efforts.  Meadows suggested the need for regulatory relief if more resources are to be focused on development activities that might not produce near-term results.  Gordon suggested that the region needs to invest more in development activities and that it not consider development costs as a percent of measure cost, but as a separate item.  Steiner identified that utilities are held to a cost-effectiveness test that limits R&D investment.  Craig Smith, current chair of NEEA, acknowledged that NEEA may need more money to do all the needed market transformation work, in addition to its just-doubled budget proposal.

Jim Lazar identified that the biggest gap between utility plans and the Council targets is in the public utility territories.  He suggested that those utilities may not be the right vehicle to place the conservation obligation on.  This engendered a lively debate on the role of utilities in conservation development.  No agreement was reached.  Discussion turned to CRAC members, and others, expressing a wide range of opinions about the reasonableness of the proposed targets and the opportunities and challenges for efficiency in the current environment.  There was no clear consensus.  But there was considerable acknowledgement that virtually all of the resistance to staff proposed targets was within the public utility community.  Finally, considerable support emerged for utilities, BPA, ETO, states, the efficiency industry and others to collaborate on developing a strategic plan to move forward on meeting challenges.  

Staff Response and Analysis

· The Workgroup’s “Readiness” analysis will be very useful to help shape near-term actions needed to accelerate conservation for specific measures, practices and initiatives.  Staff strongly supports using this framework as the basis for collaboratively developing a strategic conservation plan, with measureable interim results, to guide the region towards full deployment of the conservation resource.

· Staff agrees there is uncertainty around the targets.  Uncertainty due to avoided costs, savings and costs estimates, the rate at which initiatives can be deployed, market acceptance and other factors.

· Staff does not agree that the bulk of the uncertainty is on the down side. The Workgroup’s target adjustments for measure-by-measure ramp rates, target realization rate and estimating error are all on the downside.  The adjustments upward in residential might be more aptly characterized as a result of finding an error in staff analysis. Staff maintains that there are several measures where substantial upside potential for increased savings exists, including consumer electronics, ductless heat pumps and lighting in the commercial sector.

· One of the things not recognized in the Workgroup analysis is the ability to shift and substitute.  Staff believes that target uncertainty should be managed by developing a portfolio of measures, programs and initiatives available to fill gaps that may emerge in particular initiatives.  This is preferable to reducing the targets for uncertainty.   For example, staff’s analysis of retrofit conservation identified over 2400 average megawatts available at costs below $30 per MWh.  That is a huge pool of opportunity that could be tapped to fill gaps and provide immense value to the region. 

· The targets should be viewed as regional targets.  The region should not expect that each and every utility should exactly hit its “share” of the targets.  Nonetheless, the targets are useful broad indicators of success.

· Staff believes the difference in target “acceptance” between IOU/ETO and POU territories is primarily due to the public system’s relative lag in developing initiatives to replace recent high savings achievements driven by residential CFLs.  In addition, many smaller public utilities have relied nearly exclusively on BPA-funded and NEEA initiatives which, if continued at historic levels, will not be enough to hit higher targets.  In addition, Washington’s I-937 requirements and BPA’s potential backstop role add potential consequences for failure to achieve targets that are focusing attention on the Council targets in new ways.  All of these reasons for the gap between current activity levels and targets are resolvable with adequate planning, funding, and coordination.  But inadequate funding of conservation activities is not a reason to reduce targets.  Finally, staff believes the potential consequences of the Council targets for I-937 covered utilities can be managed with appropriate regulatory implementation in Washington.  

· As a final note staff expects that savings accomplishments 2005-2009 will amount to over 900 average megawatts.  This is well above the 700 average target established in the 5th power Plan.  Setting a 2010-2014 target at 1000 average megawatts, a level not much higher than recent accomplishments does not seem reasonable given the factors that are at play.  Below are just a few of the drivers that exist today that did not exist when the Fifth Plan was adopted:

· The cost of new generation is up significantly,

· BPA is adopting tiered rates,

· More than half the region is already targeting conservation at levels that would reach the 1200 average megawatt target,

· Conservation budgets are up region wide,

· NEEA’s strategic plan calls for doubling its budgets and it appears this plan will be funded,

· The federal administration is committed to efficiency, with a strong emphasis on improving federal efficiency standards,

· There is considerable federal stimulus money directed towards efficiency,

· Climate change legislation has already passed the House of Representatives and it includes and entire section focused on energy efficiency, including one designed to assist small rural coops,

· Energy codes are poised for improvement in all four states,

· States and local governments are adopting efficiency policies and establishing incentives,

· The private sector is engaged like never before; and,

· The energy-efficiency industry and infrastructure is growing fast and attracting many new talented people from other industries.  

Staff believes the region has never before been as well positioned to accelerate its conservation acquisition, in short “Yes We Can!”  
� Procedures for Consideration of New or Revised Energy Conservation Standards for Consumer Products; Final Rule. 10 CFR Part 430, Section 4.


� US Department of Energy.  Preliminary Technical Support Document:Energy Efficiency Program for Consumer Products, Energy Conservation Standards for Heating Products, Appendix 8-A, Installation Cost Determination. pp. 8-A-8 and 8-A-9. January 5, 2009. (http://www1.eere.energy.gov/buildings/appliance_standards/residential/pdfs/app_8a_direct_heat_standards_tsd.pdf)
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